(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
14 December 2009 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of the Director of Health to Islands District Council


The Director of Health briefly introduced the measures adopted by the government against the human swine influenza.


Members gave their views on various issues which were summarized below:
a.
A member proposed opening some sessions of the dental clinic for civil servants in Tung Chung to the public. After the completion of the North Lantau Hospital, the Tung Chung Health Centre could also be used to provide dental service.
b.
A member said that some members of the public queried the usefulness of Health Declaration Forms, which were still required at boundary crossing facilities, as there had been many new cases of novel influenza.
c.
A member said that arrangements for suspension of classes due to human swine influenza were smooth this year. He hoped that the Health Department and the Education Bureau would maintain liaison with schools so that both the schools and the parents would be able to make preparations soonest possible.
d.
The Chairman enquired whether the government would help members of the public who could not afford to pay for vaccination.
e.
The Vice-chairlady said that the public was concerned about the side effects of the vaccination and why they had to sign consent forms. Messages dispatched so far were confusing and she believed that the government should provide professional advice and clarification.



The Director of Health responded as follows:

a.
The department would look into the feasibility of the proposal of opening some sessions of the dental clinic for civil servants in Tung Chung to members of the public.

b.
The Health Declaration Forms were introduced at the outbreak of the disease when not much was known about it. The system was introduced in tandem with the Minister of the State General Administration of Quality Supervision, Inspection and Quarantine. It had been agreed that the system would be introduced and withdrawn by the two sides together. As the measure was a national one and decisions could only be made after data was collected nationwide, the department therefore would suspend the system at our boundary crossing points at the end of the current month, but health stations would be maintained to provide help for those who would need it.
c.
With respect to the arrangements of suspension of classes, there was a member from the Education Bureau in the Emergency Response Level Steering Committee led by the Chief Executive. The department would maintain contact with the Education Bureau and would inform schools at the earliest possible.
d.
Vaccination would be provided free of charge for high risk individuals at clinics of the Department of Health and those of the Hospital Authority.
e.
It was understandable that there were different views about the influenza. Tens of millions of people had been vaccinated worldwide and the side effects were mostly minimal. There were very few cases of complications and the vaccines were safe. The consent form mentioned by the member was still being formulated and the department had not determined whether to adopt it or not. The consent form was to let the public understand that the vaccination was a new regimen, and also to let the public understand its efficacy and side effects. He stressed that the government had not evaded responsibility and would be responsible for services it provided. The Department of Health would provide clear and accurate information to the public. He also urged high risk individuals to get vaccinated as early as possible.
II.
Private Hospital Development


The Undersecretary for Food and Health briefly introduced the government’s policies in developing private healthcare services and its plan in setting aside land for developing private hospital(s) on Lantau. He revealed that the District Council and the Public Works Subcommittee of the Legislative Council supported the project of the first phase of North Lantau Hospital. If and when the Finance Committee approved the funding, works could begin. To advance government’s policies in private healthcare services, Areas 22 and 13 in Tung Chung had been reserved for development of private hospital(s). The government would on the day of this meeting launch an Expression of Interest exercise to solicit market interest in the development of private hospitals at four identified sites in Wong Chuk Hang, Tseung Kwan O, Tai Po and Lantau. The authorities would formulate the arrangements of granting the land after taking into account the responses and opinions. 


Members gave their views as follows: 
a.
The Chairman supported the plan of developing private hospitals as it would not adversely affect the services provided by public hospitals. He believed the development of private hospitals would be beneficial to healthcare services in the district and economic development.

b.
Another member said that based on the information provided by the Bureau, only 5% of healthcare services were supplied by the private sector. He therefore enquired how the government would attract private hospitals to join the plan, in terms of land grant or subsidy in land premium, for instance.
c.
Another member welcomed the provision of both public and private hospital services in the district, so that residents would have one more choice. Some residents, however, worried that the government would force them to use private healthcare services to improve the imbalance currently existing in the public and private healthcare sectors. This would mean extra costs for them. 
d.
The Vice-chairlady welcomed the plan because the private hospital being planned was close to the airport and some residents in the district could also afford the services. However she was in the opinion that development of the private hospital should not affect the construction and the time of inception of services of the public hospital. She said that in the public-private partnership scheme being planned, the government should give priority to those who needed public healthcare services so that they would not be deprived of suitable treatments as a result of resources.


The Undersecretary for Food and Health responded that the amount of resources the government allocated to public health had been on the increase all along. The government had pledged that expenditure in public health would be increased from 15% to 17% in 2012 to improve public healthcare services. Phase one of North Lantau Public Hospital Project was about to be launched, so as to enhance public healthcare services provided in the district. At this point in time, there were 39 public hospitals and 13 private hospitals in Hong Kong. Among the 13 private hospitals, some were granted land by means of private contracts. The authorities held the view that as one of the economic areas with high potential, our medical services had considerable room for development. For those who could afford and were willing to pay extra costs, the government should provide them with more choices. Therefore, there was a need to increase the amount of services provided by private hospitals and to afford them with a suitable environment for operation. It was for this reason that four pieces of land were set aside for the development of private hospitals and the government would chime in with suitable policies so that potentials of private healthcare would be developed. 


Members further gave views as follows:
a.
The Chairman said that subject to the support of the council, the plan should be implemented as soon as possible.

b.
A member said that some members of the public did not understand the pattern of public-private partnership. She hoped that once the pattern would be determined, the government would publicize the details to avoid the misunderstanding that the government was shifting the responsibility of public healthcare to private hospitals. 
c.
A member supported the development of private healthcare because private hospitals were willing to allocate resources to improve their facilities. He proposed that the government should enter into contract with private hospitals so that the government could make use of their facilities for those members of the public who were willing to pay extra costs. He gave an example to illustrate the point that better ancillary facilities would attract more tourists using our private healthcare services.
d.
A member worried that the government would determine land premium in accordance with market value. This would weaken the competitiveness of the private hospitals and costs would rise. He enquired what factors would be considered in evaluating submissions of Expression of Interest, so that the aim of benefiting the public could be achieved. He hoped that the District Council would again be consulted in formulation of the tender. 


The Undersecretary for Food and Health responded that the most important consideration in public-private partnership was to achieve synergy. Some facilities were very expensive and the rate of usage might not be satisfactory if it was used only by one hospital. Therefore efficiency would be ultimate if synergy be achieved, be it laboratories or high-end facilities, and it was the public who would be benefited. Phase one of North Lantau Hospital would be public hospital. The authorities would make use of the opportunity to find out the market’s responses in developing the reserved land into a private hospital. The government did not yet have any concrete thinking about public-private partnership in healthcare and was still open-minded in the matter. The government hoped that it would be able to collect opinions in the future through the market, district councils and various district forums. The government understood that land was a valuable resource and it would take into considerations responses collected during the Expression of Interest exercise. Land development arrangements would then be formulated in a prudent manner, which would include methods and time of granting land, details of specific requirements and land premium etc. Details would be available in the press release that would be publicized on the same day as this meeting.  
III.
Consultation Document on Methods for Selecting the Chief Executive and for Forming the Legislative Council in 2012


The Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs introduced the highlights of “Consultation Document on Methods for Selecting the Chief Executive and for Forming the Legislative Council in 2012” and members gave their views as follows:
a.
A member said that it was not fair for appointed members of district councils if new seats in the Election Committee and functional constituencies were to be elected only among elected district council members. He proposed that appointed members could be nominated by elected members so that they could take part in the two elections. He believed that further stalemate would not be satisfactory and that democratic development should be implemented by a gradual and orderly process, taking into account of the actual situation and interests of all sectors and economic development.

b.
Another member said that under the existing system for electing legislative council members, not every Hong Kong people had the privilege of casting two votes. Thus preserving functional constituencies would only create unfair elections. She therefore proposed that the ten new seats to be added in 2012 should all be returned through direct election. To meet the relevant provisions of the decision reached by the National People’s Congress Standing Committee(NPCSC), and to maintain the 50/50 ratio for members of the Council elected from functional constituencies and from geographical constituencies, she proposed that candidates of functional constituencies be elected by all Hong Kong people based on the “ one-person-one-vote” model. As for the proposal of increasing the number of members of the Election Committee, she believed that this would only raise the threshold for nominating candidates and would not be helpful for the development of democracy. She said that the Chief Executive (CE) should be returned by fair means and that every qualified voter should have the opportunity to take part and vote. Only then could a stalemate be avoided. She also proposed abolishing appointed seats of district councils across the board. Finally, she hoped that universal suffrage would be achieved and all functional constituencies and appointed seats be scraped.
c.
The Vice-chairlady supported the broad directions of the consultation paper. She believed that the proposals met the relevant provisions of the decision reached by the NPCSC and those of the Basic Law, and the principle of a gradual and orderly progress. She supported the proposal of satisfactorily increasing the members of Election Committee for Selecting the CE. She also proposed that the composition of the Election Committee be reviewed after the CE Election of 2012, so as to link up with the Selection of CE by universal suffrage in 2017. In a society as diverse as Hong Kong, the proposals had to be consistent with the principles under the Basic Law, including meeting the interests of different sectors of society, facilitating the development of the capitalist economy, gradual and orderly progress and being appropriate to the actual situation in the HKSAR. She proposed that seats for functional constituencies be retained during the transition period. She said that the proposal to increase from one to six the number of seats allocated to district councils in 2012 was conducive to broadening the base of public opinion. She also proposed that candidates for the new seats for district councils had to be district councilors or people related to district councils and that voters had to be district councilors.
d.
Another member said that in order for the society in Hong Kong to develop steadily, democratic development had to be advanced in a gradual and orderly manner. She supported the direction of the consultation paper and the proposal of increasing the number of members of the Election Committee to 1200 in 2012. She said that functional constituencies in the Legislative Council should be retained until a consensus had been reached. 

e.
A member said that the NPCSC had already set a timetable for universal suffrage for CE in 2017 and for the Legislative Council in 2020. He believed that we should comply with the decision and abandon further arguments. He also supported gradual and orderly progress of advancing our election system.
f.
A member cited the contents of paragraph 1.11 of the consultation paper and said that more than half of Hong Kong people supported universal suffrage for CE and the Legislative Council, but there had yet been any concrete timetable and clear roadmap as far. She said that both the functional constituencies and the method of selection for CE in 2012 were not in line with the principle of balanced participation. She also said that the present proposal of the 1200-member Election Committee was more conservative than the 1600-member proposal of 2007/08. She hoped that universal suffrage would be realized as soon as possible and she disagreed with the saying that functional constituencies were also a kind of universal suffrage. She hoped that discussions would be conducted free of restrictions and that the Central Government and the SAR Government would respect public opinions.
g.
The Chairman supported the proposals as listed in the consultation paper. He believed that the government had learnt from the experience of 2005 and had followed the decision made by the NPCSC in formulating a proposal which was suitable for the actual situation of Hong Kong, so that it could advance to universal suffrage in a gradual and orderly manner.


The Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs responded as follows: 

a.
The proposal that members of the Election Committee and those of the Legislative Council be selected by district councilors was put forward by the government in response to the opinions collected in 2005 about the 2007/08 proposal.  The authorities hoped that appointed members of the district councils would be able to serve the community in equal capacity as ex-officio and elected members would.
b.
The society was divergent in its views about election of Legislative Council members and there had yet been a consensus. Some believed that functional constituencies should be replaced by “one-person-one-vote” geographical constituencies. On the contrary, some hoped that functional constituencies be expanded. The issue to abolish functional constituencies or not was very complicated and could not be resolved at this point in time. To comply with the decision made by the NPCSC, half of the seats in the Legislative Council in 2012 had to be retained for functional constituencies. Therefore it was proposed that half of the new seats in 2012 be returned by elected members of district councils. This was not a so-called “small-circle election” as the 405 district councilors were returned by more than three million registered voters. To achieve the ultimate goal of implementing universal suffrage for the Legislative Council, democratic elements had to be incrementally injected from 2012 onwards. He hoped that members would support the proposals of 2012 election, so that progress in constitutional development could be made. 
c.
He concurred with the view that methods related to the composition of the Election Committee for selecting the CE could be discussed further between 2012 and 2017. With regard to the five new seats allocated to district councils in the Legislative Council in 2012, the methods of election among elected district councilors were critical. He hoped that members could discuss in-depth and provide concrete opinions to the government. 
d.
He shared the view that democratic system should develop in a gradual manner. According to the decision of the NPCSC, the 50/50 ratio of seats of functional constituencies and those of geographical constituencies in the 2012 of the Legislative Council had to be retained, and that in the 2017 selection of the CE, the composition of the nominating committee should be determined with reference to the composition of the then Election Committee. He welcomed members to give their views.
IV.
Motion on Methods for Selecting the Chief Executive and for Forming the Legislative Council in 2012


The Chairman moved a motion which was seconded by a member. The motion had been sent to members before the meeting. The motion (not exact wording) read that the Islands District Council believed that constitutional development in Hong Kong should progress in a gradual and orderly manner instead of remaining stagnant. Therefore the Council supported that the number of members of the Election Committee should be increased to not more than 1200 and that the number of members of the four sectors should remain even to allow balanced participation. It further supported that the five seats of functional constituencies out of the ten new seats in the Legislative Council be allocated wholly to elected members of district councils, so as to further enhance democratic elements of the elections.


A member moved an amendment which was seconded by another member. The amended motion was circulated to each and every member present. The amended motion (not exact wording) read that the Islands District Council believed that constitutional development in Hong Kong should progress in a gradual and orderly manner instead of remaining stagnant. Therefore the Council supported that democratic elements of the elections be further enhanced so that members of the public in Hong Kong would be able to select the Chief Executive and a Legislative Council with no functional constituencies through a truly popular and fair election in 2017 and 2020.


The Chairman proposed that the meeting should determine by show of hands whether it supported the amended motion. The amended motion was defeated by twenty to two.



The Chairman then proposed that the meeting should determine by show of hands whether it supported the original motion. The original motion was passed by twenty to two.

V.
Question on coverage and reception of digital broadcasting in South Lantau


A representative of the Office of the Telecommunications Authority (OFTA) said that Asia Television Limited and Television Broadcasts Limited launched Digital Terrestrial Television Services (“digital television”) in 2007 through the transmitting station in Tszwanshan. It was conducted alongside with analogue television. Six more transmitting stations were installed in July and August 2008, enhancing the coverage of digital television to 75% of the population in Hong Kong. The OFTA had further requested the two television companies to open five more transmitting stations at the end of 2009 and the two companies should continue to install transmitting stations so that the coverage of digital television would be similar to that of analogue television. The OFTA would urge the two companies to implement the plan of installing transmitting stations for the convenience of residents of the Islands District. Further information, if available, would be publicized on the digital television website.


A member enquired about the locations of the five new transmitting stations and said that the reception of signals in Mui Wo was not satisfactory and hoped that the station at Hill 275 of Pui O be upgraded and launched the earliest possible. 


The representative of OFTA gave the locations of the five new transmitting stations, which were Sheung Yeung Shan, Piper’s Hill, Beacon Hill, Brick Hill and Sai Wan Shan respectively. He said that the five new stations were being constructed and hopefully work would be completed at the end of the year. The OFTA would relate the desire of residents of Pui O and Lantau to the two companies for planning future transmission stations. 
VI.
Question on silted seabed at Chau Cheung


A representative of the Marine Department said that the department and the Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) were preparing for dredging work, which would take six months to plan. In accordance with the experience of the CEDD in 2005, dredging should not be conducted too deeply to avoid affecting the foundation of the seawall. The Marine Department would maintain contact with district councilors of Cheung Chau and tried to implement the work the earliest possible.


A member proposed that the Marine Department should make reference to the dredging work of 2005 and consider dredging the silt within the typhoon shelter as well.


Members hoped that the work would be completed soonest possible to resolve the problem of vessels having difficulties getting to the shore. 

VII. 
Question on the operating areas of New Territories taxis at the Hong Kong International Airport


A representative of the Transport Department gave a brief history of the operation of New Territories taxis. She said that the department had conducted a review in 2004 and decided that New Territories taxis would be allowed to drop off passengers at Hong Kong Disneyland and Hong Kong International Airport Terminal 2. It was observed that taxi service was quite readily available in the New Territories. As there was adequate number of taxis and after balancing the interests of various sectors, the department decided not to make any changes to the operating areas of New Territories taxis at the present stage.


A member said that the Transport Department did not understand the public’s need and proposed that the department should conduct field visit with members of the district council. He further raised the point that in order that operation of the airport would not be affected, point-to-point service would help staff of the airport in making connecting journeys. While he agreed that interests of sectors should be taken into consideration, practical needs of the public should also be attended to. 


Another member said that the airport operated around the clock, even when there were typhoons.  Staff of the airport would be at a loss if means of transport taking them directly to their workplace were not available. Based on the number of buses serving the airport routes and the number of those serving the northwestern part of the New Territories, it was believed that there was a substantial number of staff of the airport residing in the northwestern part of the New Territories. He therefore said that there was a need to extend the service of New Territories taxis to other areas of the airport. 


The Chairman hoped that the representative of the Transport Department would relate members’ requests to the headquarters. 


The representative of the Transport Department responded that the department understood the need of the public and the operation of taxis. She explained that the department would take into consideration whether it was difficult to get taxi services and also the structures of taxi fares. She undertook to relate members’ requests to the headquarters and stressed that the department would continue to monitor taxi services and the needs of the public. If and when it became necessary, the department would discuss with the sectors concerned and make necessary changes.


A member said that the crux of the issue was not the availability of taxi services and fares. Rather, it was that staff of the airport had to connect to their places of work after reaching the airport terminal. It was time-consuming. And he requested that the situation be reflected to sectors concerned.  



Another member proposed that New Territories taxis be allowed to operate on the whole Airport Island. 


Another member proposed that in order to respond to the requests of the public and the sectors, the Transport Department should allow New Territories taxis to drop off but not to pick up passengers at certain points.
VIII.
Question on progress of the Phase 2 Reclamation on Lamma Island


A representative of the CEDD said that there were certain procedures to upgrade Phase 2 Reclamation on Lamma Island from Category “C” to Category “B” and the department would have to conduct the technical feasibility study. The report had been submitted to Development Bureau in October 2009. If the report was accepted, the department would submit application for deployment of resources in June 2010 so as to upgrade the project from Category “C” to Category “B”. Procedures such as environmental assessment, design, gazetting and application for environmental permit, etc would then follow. It was estimated that works might begin earliest in mid 2013.


A representative of the Planning Department said that the overall planning intention of Lamma Island was to preserve its natural landscape, rural character and car-free environment. According to the land use concept plan of Yung Shue Wan, emergency vehicles access road, seaside promenade and small scale commercial development would be provided in Phase 2 Area. The implementation of planning would need the participation of other departments and private institutions. 


A member said that there was a lack of communication and follow-up between the Development Bureau and the CEDD with respect to the planning of Lamma Island. The rural committee and relevant district councilors had not been consulted when Phase 2 Reclamation was downgraded from Category “B” to “C”. At present, there was only one major pedestrian walkway on the island and it was congested as a result of drainage works being carried out. As early as 2003 when consultation was being conducted in respect of Phase 2 Reclamation, residents had learnt of plans of constructing seaside promenade and emergency vehicles access road. However, the plans had yet been implemented and this was unacceptable. She requested the CEDD to provide substantive dates of implementation of works.


The representative of the CEDD reiterated that if application for deployment of resources could be submitted in June 2010, procedures such as design could then be carried out and work could begin in mid 2013.


A member was not satisfied with the answer provided by the CEDD and requested the department to submit a written reply with substantive dates of implementation and progress of project.


The Chairman urged the CEDD to upgrade the Phase 2 Reclamation on Lamma Island from Category “C” to Category “B” as early as possible and should inform the rural committee and relevant district councillors if and when information became available. 
IX.
Question on youth night drifters in Tung Chung


A representative of the Hong Kong Police Force said that the force had stepped up patrolling hotspots of youth loitering at night. She stressed the importance of educating the young ones and she also reported to the meeting the efforts the force had devoted in that respect jointly with the organizations and schools.


A representative of the Social Welfare Department (SWD) reported the work done by the department and that there was no apparent indication of deterioration of situation. 



Members gave their views as follows: 

a.
The Vice-chairlady enquired about the collaboration between parties in tackling the problem and their strategies and whether there were studies to find out recent trends. 
b.
The Chairman proposed that the police force should conduct major actions at loitering hotspots to produce deterrent effects. He also proposed establishing a hotline for the public to report related incidents.
c.
A member said that residents were concerned about the problem of youth night drifters at “Tung Chung Crescent”.
d.
Another member enquired whether the police and the SWD would take special actions during the Christmas and whether the facilities in the Tung Chung Community Service Complex were able to attract youth at night and he requested related data.


The representative of the Hong Kong Police Force responded that she believed the issue of youth night drifters would continue for the few years to come and she also concurred with the view that departments should act in collaboration to deal with the issue. The force would step up efforts and strengthen staff during Christmas. It recently started to apply for writ of habeas corpus for youth under the agreement of parents so that they could be sent to Boys’/Girls’ Homes or to be followed up by welfare officers. Residents in Tung Chung could report to the Tung Chung Police Station or “999” if there were such needs.


The Vice-chairlady proposed that government departments and organizations should strategically co-operate to tackle the issue at its roots. 


The representative of SWD said that there were joint efforts among government departments and organizations, and there was also a local committee which acted to co-ordinate efforts from various sides. The department would follow up on the hotspots mentioned. He believed that facilities provided in the Tung Chung Community Service Complex would be able to attract youth but he could not provide relevant data at that moment. 
X.
Question on urging the government to promote local economic activities in Tung Chung


A representative of the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) said that the department was open-minded about establishing Lunar New Year fair. However, he pointed out there had to be a suitable venue, and that government departments and residents had to be consulted beforehand. Whether the fair had the ability to operate was another issue that had to be considered. 


A representative of the Lands Department said that the department welcomed applications for use of any vacant land.



A member expressed the hope that relevant government department should consider establishing a Lunar New Year fair in Tung Chung in 2011. He had consulted the Lands Department and the department replied that market rent had to be paid regardless of the operator collected money from residents or not. He said that the policy was not conducive to stimulating economic activities.


A member said that the Tung Chung Rural Committee opposed to establishing a market on the land between Yat Tung Estate and Tung Chung Community Service Complex on the ground that there was less and less space for villagers to conduct activities. He requested that the rural committee would be consulted prior to any decision with regard to the use of the piece of land. 
XI. 
Question on the planting strip at Man Tung Road near the footpath of Caribbean Coast



A representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department said that the planting strip had not yet met the department’s requirements and that the developer would have to improve its conditions before the department could take over.


A representative of the Lands Department said that the developer had undertaken that it would improve the conditions of the planting strip in two months.



The member raising the enquiry thanked the two above departments for acting so positively and said that the developer’s pledge of two months’ time was acceptable. She requested that the Lands Department should inform her of the most updated progress in February. 
XII.
Planning and Engineering Study of Private Housing Development at Cheung Sha, Lantau



A member said that the South Lantao Rural Committee supported the development project and he hoped that the opinions of individual village representatives would also be taken into consideration. 


A representative of the CEDD thanked the rural committee for its support and said that their requests would be related to departments concerned.  



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the contents of the paper and urged the authorities to take into consideration of the safety of the access road. 

XIII.
Proposed Amendments to the Approved Tung Chung Town Centre Area Outline Zoning Plan No. S/I-TCTC/16



A representative of the Lands Department said that the proposed amendments would be gazetted on Friday of the week of this meeting, any opinions could be raised within two months. 



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the contents of the paper.  

XIV.
Proposed Amendments to the Approved South Lantau Coast Outline Zoning Plan No. S/SLC/14



A representative of the Lands Department said that the Town Planning Board had taken into consideration of the request of altering land use made by the landowner(s) and that the proposed amendments were the result of the consideration.


The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the contents of the paper.  

XV.
Proposed Updating of the Land Use Concept Plan for Yung Shue Wan Reclamation, Lamma Island



A member said that Lamma Island (North) Rural Committee supported the proposed amendments and hoped that the project could be implemented the earliest possible.



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the contents of the paper.  
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